

THE SOAPBOX

CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY PRESS

What the *Rustin* Film Gets Wrong about A. J. Muste and Why It Matters

Leilah Danielson®

Department of History, Northern Arizona University, Flagstaff, AZ, USA Email: leilah.danielson@nau.edu

I felt some trepidation when I learned that Netflix would be releasing a biopic of the late civil rights and peace activist Bayard Rustin with a focus on his role in organizing the March on Washington of 1963. Having spent much of my professional life researching the social movements of which he was a part, I suspected that it would tell a familiar and didactic tale about the Black freedom struggle, flattening out a richer and more complex story that it had the opportunity to tell. I was particularly concerned about how it might depict Abraham Johannes (A. J.) Muste, Rustin's mentor and comrade and a leading figure in the labor, socialist, peace, and civil rights movements of the twentieth century. I recalled how the film *The Trial of the Chicago 7* (2020) depicted pacifist Dave Dellinger as a milquetoast suburbanite who lost his temper and punched a cop, rather than as a radical whose faith in the power of nonviolence had been tested many times and over many decades in struggles against U.S. militarism and empire. Of course, I predicted, Muste would be portrayed as an out-of-touch, white, pacifist ally against whom Rustin would struggle for sexual and racial self-determination.

Still, when I finally sat down to watch *Rustin* (2023) a few months later, I told myself to drop my proprietary attitude and to have an open mind. There are, after all, many stories to be told about the civil rights movement, and Rustin is surely a figure worth popularizing to the American public. Filmmakers also have the right to take poetic license when telling a "true" story because sometimes fiction can highlight a deeper truth more effectively than "the facts." The question, it seems to me, has to do with the boundary between legitimate and illegitimate poetic license. Does it help to move a plot along and make it more compelling for the audience? Does it help the audience to understand and empathize with historical subjects, figures, and ideas with which they may be unfamiliar or unsympathetic? If it can do these things without doing violence to the historical record, then I believe that poetic license is legitimate.

So did the film conform to my expectations? Rustin has much to offer audiences; it highlights the agency of young people and women in the making of the movement, and it deploys fictional narratives and subplots to dramatize themes that are important to our historical-cultural moment. At the same time, however, the film distorts Rustin's politics and role in the civil rights movement in ways that reify cultural tropes about the movement that it is time to discard. My comments largely focus on the film's treatment of A. J. Muste, who makes only a brief appearance, but who plays a crucial role in forwarding a simplistic and liberal narrative that ultimately misrepresents the socialist and pacifist traditions that both he and Rustin drew upon

Thank you to Paul A. Kramer, Johanna Fernandez, Heidi Boghosian, and my wonderful colleagues at Northern Arizona University for encouraging me to write this essay and for their very helpful feedback. I also appreciate the close reading and feedback of the anonymous peer reviewers.

¹Thank you to Dick Flacks for sharing this observation with me.

[©] The Author(s), 2024. Published by Cambridge University Press. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited.

to shape and critique the civil rights movement. By the end of the film, one would never guess that, after the March on Washington, Rustin would increasingly find himself alienated from the Black freedom struggle and the new left, less for his sexuality than for his advocacy of a civil rights-labor alliance and for his refusal to publicly condemn the war in Vietnam. Muste, by contrast, would be heralded as a prophet, as he called upon movement activists to confront the connections between the oppression of Black peoples at home and U.S. foreign policy abroad. By eliding these more complex historical and ideological realities, the film fails to do the work of history, reducing "the past to a closed world by telling a single, linear story with, essentially, a single interpretation," as Robert Rosenstone observed of the films *Reds* (1982) and *The Good Fight* (1984). "Such a narrative strategy obviously denies historical alternatives, does away with complexities of motivation or causation, and banishes all subtlety from the world of history." My critique offers a more nuanced and historically grounded account of Muste and Rustin's evolving relationship and politics—one that I would argue is more relevant for present struggles for economic and racial justice than the narrative put forward in the film.

The film's focus is on the years from 1960 through 1963, offering a narrative arc of fall to redemption: Rustin is first banished from the civil rights movement because of homophobia, then resurrected as Dr. Martin Luther King Jr.'s advisor and organizer of the 1963 March on Washington. There are also flashbacks to Rustin's 1953 arrest on a morals charge—a traumatic event that led to his dismissal from the Fellowship of Reconciliation (FOR), an influential Christian pacifist organization that Muste headed from 1941 to 1953.³ There are also flashbacks to scenes of Rustin with Dr. King and his family, suggesting that they had a close working relationship until the influential Black Representative Adam Clayton Powell Jr. (D-NY), played brilliantly by Jeffrey Wright, forced him out of the movement by threatening to spread a rumor that he and Dr. King were having an affair.

The film largely succeeds in what I take to be its primary aims: first, to highlight a supposedly unsung hero of the civil rights movement; second, to illuminate the homophobia in a movement committed to justice and equality; and third, to demonstrate that the March on Washington was an idea and work in progress that actual people had to organize and work to make happen, not simply an iconic moment frozen in time.⁴

This is culturally valuable work in a national political context in which discussions of racism and sexuality are being banned in public schools. Colman Domingo's portrayal of Rustin captures his charisma and intelligence, as well as his arrogance, insecurities, and pain at being marginalized because of his homosexuality. The film should be commended for its frank and nonjudgmental depiction of Rustin's sexuality; even as he is intimate with Tom Kahn, the white socialist and labor activist with whom he had a long-term relationship, he is not sexually exclusive. The fictional subplot of an affair with a Black minister on the downlow provides viewers with a window into the pressures on gay men to stay in the closet and highlights the very real persecution of gays and lesbians in 1950s America.

The film also highlights the gender and sexual politics of the civil rights movement. The richly drawn scenes of Rustin and the "Big Six"—the heads of the most important civil rights organizations of the era—debating methods and goals demonstrate that the movement was male-dominated, often homophobic, and patriarchal. And the film does this without demonizing them; rather we see that they had distinct personalities and very real differences

²Robert A. Rosenstone, "History in Images/History in Words: Reflections on the Possibility of Really Putting History onto Film," *American Historical Review* 93, no. 5 (Dec. 1988): 1174.

³While on an organizing trip for the Fellowship of Reconciliation (FOR) in Pasadena, California, Rustin was arrested on charges of "lewd vagrancy" for having sex with two men in a car. See John D'Emilio, *Lost Prophet: The Life and Times of Bayard Rustin* (New York, 2003), 191.

⁴As David Greenberg points out in his review, Rustin has not, in fact, been the victim of historical neglect, as the film suggests, but most Americans still know little about him, which makes this film a valuable piece of popular history. See David Greenberg, "Rustin," Journal of American History 11, no. 1 (June 2024): 208–10.

in tactics and ideology, yet still worked together in a shared goal of Black liberation. The scenes of Rustin and other behind-the-scenes organizers (mostly women) making phone calls, figuring out logistics, and cleaning up after the march drives home the point that that this was a peoples' movement, despite iconic moments like King's "I Have a Dream" speech. Finally, the film hints at Rustin's socialism and concerns about the class dimensions of racism—themes that are rarely touched upon in popular representations of the civil rights movement.

At the same time, the film offers a well-worn, conventional interpretation of the civil rights movement; indeed, even sympathetic critics have observed that the story line is "safe," "bland," and "formulaic," simply adding a new character to a mythic and familiar narrative of the March on Washington as the movement's apotheosis. More trenchant criticism can be found in *The Journal of American History* and left-wing magazines like *The Nation* and *Jacobin*, which argue persuasively that the film elides Rustin's social democratic politics and advocacy of a labor–civil rights alliance—a position that put him at odds with younger activists that the film portrays as his ardent admirers. Instead of thrashing things out with the Big Six, Dustin Guastella argues in *Jacobin*:

The real Rustin spent long evenings planning with veteran generals. Not only [A. Philip] Randolph but also labor leader Norman Hill, who gets almost no attention in the film, and socialist A. J. Muste, who is portrayed as an out-of-touch peacenik who tells Rustin to get back in the closet, accusing him of reverse-racism—a dramatically useful caricature of the Old White Man.

Guastella suggests that more sustained attention to Rustin's real-life relationship with Tom Kahn could have offered an opportunity to tell Rustin's story in terms that are critical for challenging the hegemony of neoliberal values and economics:

It would signal to the viewer that maybe the real ongoing historical neglect of Rustin was, in fact, political in nature; that Rustin's views—on race, economics, and political strategy—were no less a reason for his official erasure from canonical civil rights history. In a cruel twist, it seems, Rustin's sexuality has been weaponized yet again. In Rustin's lifetime, it was used as an excuse to forget him—in his death it's employed now to make us forget what he stood for.⁶

Guastella is on to something here, but he also errs in casting Rustin's story as a morality tale in which Rustin and Tom Kahn got it right, while youthful radicals, both Black and white,

⁵See, for example, Manohla Dargis, "Rustin' Review: A Crucial Civil Rights Activist Gets His Due," *New York Times*, Nov. 16, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/11/16/movies/rustin-review-civil-rights-biopic.html (accessed Mar. 15, 2024); John Anderson, "Colman Domingo Delivers a Riveting Portrait of Bayard Rustin," *Wall Street Journal*, Nov. 16, 2023, https://libproxy.nau.edu/login?url = https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/rustin-review-portrait-civil-rights-hero-colman/docview/2890477365/se-2?accountid = 12706 (accessed Mar. 15, 2024); Mattie Lucas, "Rustin," *From the Front Row*, Feb. 25, 2024, http://www.fromthefrontrow.net/2024/02/now-streaming-dicks-musicalrustinkokomo.html (accessed Aug. 10, 2024); John Nugent, "Rustin' Review," *Empire*, Nov. 24, 2023, https://www.empireonline.com/movies/reviews/rustin/ (accessed Aug. 10, 2024); Glenn Whipp, "The Man Behind Landmark 1963 March," *LA Times*, Nov. 6, 2023, https://libproxy.nau.edu/login?url = https://www.proquest.com/newspapers/movie-review-man-behind-landmark-1963-march/docview/2886190873/se-2?accountid = 12706 (accessed Aug. 10, 2024); and Kyle Turner, "Rustin Review: The Work that Binds," *Slant*, Oct. 21, 2023, https://www.slantmagazine.com/film/rustin-review-colman-domingo-george-c-wolfe/ (accessed Mar. 15, 2023).

⁶Dustin Guastella, "Rustin the Liberal Biopic Versus Rustin the Labor Activist," *Jacobin*, Dec. 1, 2023, https://jacobin.com/2023/12/bayard-rustin-biopic-liberalism-antiracism-civil-rights-movement-labor-class-politics (accessed Mar. 15, 2023). See also Adolph Reed, Jr., "Bayard Rustin Was No Hollywood Figurehead," Dec. 12, 2023, *The Nation*, https://www.thenation.com/article/society/bayard-rustin-movie/ (accessed Mar. 15, 2024); and Greenberg, "Rustin."

4 Leilah Danielson

substituted "self-expression for politics," and thereby paved the way for a centrist, neoliberal takeover of the Democratic Party. A more generative and historically grounded analysis comes from understanding what the film gets wrong about A. J. Muste's character and politics, as well as the nature of his relationship with Rustin. As Guastella's comments suggest, in the film, Muste serves as a foil for a subplot in which white homophobia, paternalism, and moderation seek to confine and control Rustin and, by extension, the Black freedom movement more broadly. This narrative not only distorts the historical record, but it also betrays Rustin's own confidence in the prospects of working with white, working-class people for collective liberation. It also allows the film to elide the substantive differences that emerged between the two men in the 1960s—differences that played out in the movement and that continue to haunt progressive politics today.

The first scene featuring Muste (albeit off camera) occurs between Tom Kahn and Rustin in which the latter expresses frustration at being shut out of the southern struggle and concern about rising Black nationalist sentiment within the movement. Kahn urges Rustin to quit the War Resisters' League (WRL), a pacifist organization for which Rustin served as executive secretary, and rejoin the movement, implying that the predominantly white organization and Muste in particular were holding him back: "Muste hates you because you possess all the things he doesn't have: charm, passion, a goddam pulse" The film affirms Tom's perspective by showing Rustin sheepishly and rather halfheartedly disagreeing with him.

The second is a scene at the headquarters of the WRL/Liberation magazine where Rustin sits uncomfortably behind a desk, along with "Jim," a fictionalized white comrade. The two men are watching a TV news reel in which the Birmingham police attack Black children with fire hoses and dogs. When Jim comments that King "never should have sent those kids to Birmingham," Rustin accuses him of being "all talk and no action," of failing to recognize that Black people "are beyond powerful." Hearing the raised voices, Muste comes out of his office, appearing "pale and patrician," as the script describes him, where he observes Rustin accuse Jim of doing nothing but sit behind a desk for thirty years, "convincing yourself you are committed to saving the world, when the only thing you're committed to is your own safety and superiority." Muste interrupts the argument and accuses Rustin of reverse discrimination against Jim. "Every day we agree to surrender that which makes us different, so that together we might forge a more humane world," he chastises Rustin, who responds that it is impossible for him to do so, presumably because he is a Black, gay man. He offers his resignation, but Muste implores him to stay for his own good. "You must stay here where I can protect you, from the world and from yourself ... until you admit to your anger at being abandoned by your parents, which is why you became a homosexual, to hurt them and yourself, you will never be fully whole." Rustin retorts, "Mr. Muste, sir, have you ever been to a Negro church?" Muste responds, "innumerable times." Rustin replies that, as a Quaker, he had never attended a Black church until he went to the south as a civil rights activist; the point seems to be that his work among predominantly white Christian pacifists has kept him from the authentic spirituality of his people. He then violently slams his hands together in front of Muste's face and departs.⁸

Anyone familiar with the historical record knows that these scenes are made up. For one, it is highly doubtful that Rustin, a deeply committed nonviolent activist, would have become physically aggressive in an argument. More to the point, neither Kahn nor Rustin would have accused Muste of inaction because he was the consummate activist with decades of experience leading strikes, organizing unions, engaging in civil disobedience, leading antiwar

⁷Rustin, dir. George C. Wolfe (2023), 13:33. Notably, the screenplay apparently included the additional line, "[Muste] treats you like shit to keep you from getting 'uppity' and wanting to quit." See "Rustin Script," screenplay by Julian Breece and Dustin Lance Black [undated], https://deadline.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Rustin-Read-The-Screenplay.pdf, 17.

⁸Rustin, dir. Wolfe, 30:33–33:10.



Figure 1. Muste (second from left) with his faculty colleagues at Brookwood Labor College, a center for progressive unionism in Katonah, New York, that helped to birth the Congress of Industrial Organizations (CIO). Courtesy of the Walter Reuther Library, Archives of Labor and Urban Affairs, ca. 1928.

demonstrations, and fighting for racial equality, for which he had been hounded by the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) since the 1910s and had been arrested numerous times. Starting with the Lawrence Textile Strike of 1919, he spent two decades as a labor organizer and educator, including a stint as head of the Trotskyist Workers' Party, USA. The "Musteites," as they were known, helped to spearhead the movement for industrial unionism that led to the formation of the Congress of Industrial Organizations (CIO) and federal recognition of labor's right to collectively bargain (Figure 1). Ever the radical and concerned that the Democratic Party had coopted the labor movement with the New Deal, Muste turned to the pacifist movement as a vehicle for revolutionary nonviolence. As head of Fellowship of Reconciliation (FOR) and in hundreds of speeches, articles, and two books, he maintained that the pacifist movement had to break with its middle-class reformism and emphasis on Christian witness and build a mass movement—one that reached out to "oppressed and minority groups such as Negroes, share-croppers, industrial workers, and help them to develop a nonviolent technique, as Gandhi did in the India National Congress."

Muste was particularly interested in using nonviolence to challenge white supremacy. In the early 1940s, he penned several pamphlets making theological and practical arguments in favor of civil disobedience as "an answer to Jim Crow" for the original March on Washington Movement led by his longtime comrade, African American labor leader A. Philip Randolph.¹⁰

⁹A. J. Muste, "The World Task of Pacifism" [1941], reprinted in Nat Hentoff, ed., *The Essays of A. J. Muste* (New York, 1967), 223–5. For Muste's role in the labor-left, civil rights, and peace movements, see, for instance, Leilah Danielson, *American Gandhi: A. J. Muste and the History of American Radicalism in the Twentieth Century* (Philadelphia, 2014); Kip Kosek, *Acts of Conscience: Christian Nonviolence and Modern American Democracy* (New York, 2007); and Victoria Wolcott, *Living in the Future: Utopia and the Long Civil Rights Movement* (Chicago, 2022).

¹⁰A. J. Muste et al., Civil Disobedience, Is It the Answer to Jim Crow? A Symposium with Reinhold Niebuhr and Others (New York, 1943). His essay, "What the Bible Teaches about Freedom" [1943] was also reprinted in pamphlet form for the MOWM. See Hentoff, ed., The Essays of A. J. Muste, 279–95. Muste and Randolph had worked together since the early 1920s as part of the progressive wing of the labor movement.



Figure 2. Dave Dellinger (left), Rustin (second from left), Winifred Rawlins, and Muste (right) plan a Fast for Peace at the nation's capital. Courtesy of Swarthmore College Peace Collection, 1950.

Indeed, King first learned about nonviolence from Muste as a student at Crozer Theological Seminary in the late 1940s. Although Niebuhrian realist theology was all the rage in mainline Protestant seminaries at midcentury, Muste was often taught as his pacifist counterpoint, and King had been assigned to read his book, *Not by Might: Christianity, the Way to Human Decency* (1945) and heard him speak. Like most African Americans at the time, King viewed nonviolence as impracticable and would not embrace it until the Montgomery Bus Boycott of 1954, when he was inspired by the "determined courage of individuals willing to suffer and sacrifice for their freedom and dignity."¹¹

Those African Americans who did apply nonviolent, direct action to American race relations in the 1940s, such as Rustin, James Farmer, Bill Sutherland, Pauli Murray, and James Lawson, did so as part of interracial and Christian contexts and institutions that Muste helped to build, such as the FOR and the Congress of Racial Equality (CORE), which would become one of the most important civil rights organizations of the postwar era. They were, as Sutherland put it, "Muste boys. A. J. Muste was known as the number one pacifist in the United States and was a great influence on us." Their white comrades included George Houser, who would become director of the America Committee on Africa, and Glenn Smiley, who would join Rustin in training countless civil rights activists in nonviolence throughout the 1950s and 1960s (Figure 2). This explains why, in 1963, around the time of the March on Washington, King would say that "the current emphasis on nonviolent direct action in the race relations field is due more to A. J. than anyone else in the country." 13

¹¹Martin Luther King, Jr., Stride Toward Freedom: The Montgomery Story, 2nd edition (Boston, 2010), 42. For King's encounters with Muste, see, for instance, Danielson, American Gandhi, 250, 271; Taylor Branch, Parting the Waters: America in the King Years (New York, 1988), 74; and David Garrow, Bearing the Cross: Martin Luther King, Jr. and the Southern Christian Leadership Conference (New York, 1986), 41.

¹²Bill Sutherland, quoted in *Brother Outsider: The Life of Bayard Rustin*, dir. Nancy Kates and Bennett Singer (2003), 11:12–15. As head of the FOR and later as secretary emeritus, Muste hired Rustin, Farmer, Houser, Smiley, and Lawson, among others, to train Americans in the tactics of nonviolent direct action.

¹³Martin Luther King Jr., quoted in Nat Hentoff, *Peace Agitator: The Story of A. J. Muste* (New York, 1963), 18. Smiley can be seen sitting next to King on photos of a newly integrated Montgomery bus.

Moreover, although there were certainly many "patrician" members of the peace movement, many of whom probably thought they knew what was best for Black Americans, Muste was not one of them; he came from an immigrant, working-class family and had spent two decades in the ethnically diverse American labor movement. As Rustin himself commented, "I was deeply impressed [when I met Muste]. He wasn't at all the fuzzy liberal pacifist type I'd expected. He didn't believe that lobbying and letter writing can be effective just by themselves. You have to act, and act with your body." 14 Unlike the paternalist character depicted in the film, Muste believed that oppressed peoples should lead and direct their own liberation. Together with Rustin, he counseled white pacifists eager to support the Black freedom struggle that their role laid "in supporting and commending nonviolence in popular struggles rather than in developing struggles ourselves." He further maintained that it would be "arrogant" for pacifists to criticize African Americans who expressed bitterness toward white people or defended themselves with arms. "Had we earlier put ourselves in their place and been ... aware of what it is to suffer contempt and incessant humiliation, this would not surprise us." Rather than recoil from such sentiments, he asserted, white Americans should simultaneously support civil rights legislation and confront the history of white supremacy by changing their own attitudes of superiority and by organizing the white community.¹⁵

He was also not the staid, asexual, out-of-touch, white Protestant, as the actor Bill Irwin portrays him in the film. While his charisma had perhaps dulled with age (he was 75 years old in 1960), he was, as *Dissent* editor and historian Michael Kazin has said, "a beloved figure on the liberal-left, able to transcend bitter sectarian conflicts and build coalitions that advanced common purposes." He also had a deeply spiritual and playful side; he had a sense of humor and loved baseball, the Marx brothers, and poetry. As Rustin himself recalled, Muste was "a person of immense joy . . . a truly liberated man" who never treated anyone with the "indignity of being treated as a special case." He related an episode when the two men were in India and were awakened at 2 am by "a group of visiting gypsies" and stayed up the rest of the night dancing with them. The Like Rustin, new leftists and bohemians viewed Muste as a model of the self-actualized personality, including gay and bisexual figures like Paul Goodman, Barbara Deming, Lawrence Ferlinghetti, Allen Ginsberg, Nat Hentoff, Judith Malina, and David McReynolds (Figure 3).

Muste's rather iconic status among sexual nonconformists may come as a surprise to some readers because he has been described as homophobic by Rustin's biographer, John D'Emilio. 18 For the film, it works well as a narrative device to illustrate a deeper truth about the contradictions within the peace movement involving an inconsistent commitment to various forms of inequality. At the same time, it is important to note that the reality was more complex. Muste, like most socialists of his generation, did indeed view homosexuality as a sign of bourgeois decadence and psychological maladjustment. His own sex life was conventional, and he believed that love was most fully expressed in monogamous relationships. On a more pragmatic level, he feared bad publicity for the movement because Rustin had been arrested several times for solicitation in the years preceding his 1953 arrest for "lewd vagrancy," which was the main reason he had urged Rustin to seek psychiatric treatment. But, by the 1960s,

¹⁴Bayard Rustin, quoted in Brother Outsider, 11:30-42.

¹⁵Editors, "Are Pacifists Willing to Be Negroes?" *Liberation* 14, no. 6 (Sept. 1959): 4–7; Muste and Rustin editorial, "Struggle for Integration," *Liberation* 5, no. 3 (May 1960): 5–9.

¹⁶Michael Kazin, in Danielson, *American Gandhi*, backmatter. This characterization of Muste is ubiquitous in the primary source material.

¹⁷Bayard Rustin, quoted by James A. Wechsler in his obituary for Muste, "He Never Failed ..." *New York Post*, Feb. 22, 1967, copy in A. J. Muste Papers, microfilm edition, reel 36, Swarthmore College Peace Collection, Swarthmore, PA.

¹⁸John D'Emilio, "Homophobia and the Trajectory of Postwar Radicalism: The Career of Bayard Rustin," *Radical History Review*, no. 62 (Spring 1995); D'Emilio, *Lost Prophet*, 99–105.



Figure 3. Miriam Levine, A. J. Muste, and Judith Malina commit civil disobedience in front of the New York office of the Atomic Energy Commission. Courtesy of the A. J. Muste Foundation for Peace and Justice, 1963.

Muste's ideas about sexuality had shifted, as had Rustin's, who had come to accept himself as a gay man. Muste read "Toward a Quaker View of Sex," a pamphlet published by the London Yearly Meeting of Friends in 1963, which convinced him of the need to adopt a more flexible understanding "as to what constitutes ethical behavior, how love should and can be expressed, and what these things mean for the kind of communities we try to build." These views placed him on the more culturally liberal wing of the peace movement, and he criticized civil rights leaders when they attempted to marginalize Rustin for his homosexuality.

In other words, by the time of the March on Washington, Muste had become more liberal about sexual matters and had long since accepted the fact that he had no control over Rustin and his sexuality. He probably worried that Rustin's homosexuality would make him a liability for the civil rights movement—a fear that, as the film shows, others shared and that turned out to be true; it was not for nothing that Senator Strom Thurmond (D-SC) tried to derail plans for the March on Washington by denouncing Rustin as a "sex pervert" and "Communist" on the floor of the U.S. Senate. This was why Rustin had to be careful when he traveled south in the 1950s to advise and assist King; as an "outside agitator," ex-communist, and homosexual, Rustin knew he was a target for bigots and redbaiters eager to discredit the movement, and his visits often did not last long—something that is obscured in the film as well.

More to the point, the two men had reconciled soon after the 1953 incident. Rustin may no longer have viewed Muste as a father figure or mentor, but they had a spiritual kinship related to their shared Quakerism that the film and Rustin's many biographers have failed to appreciate. They also had a shared political project. About six months after Muste forced Rustin to resign from the FOR, the organization pushed Muste himself to retire, viewing his radical activities as potentially damaging to the peace movement in the context of the Red Scare. Now secretary emeritus, Muste sought to rebuild and reanimate the American left, which had been decimated by McCarthyism. He pursued this goal on multiple fronts: one was aiding the fledgling civil rights movement; another involved building a movement against nuclear testing and proliferation; still another were efforts to build a transnational, nonaligned peace movement

¹⁹Danielson, American Gandhi, 15, 263.

²⁰Congressional Record, 88 Cong., 1st sess., Aug.13, 1963, 14837-43.



Figure 4. Muste (center) and Rustin (far right) with other members of the World Peace Brigade, a transnational effort to promote decolonization and nuclear disarmament by nonviolent means, in Tanganyika, Africa. Muste was co-chairman, along with Michael Scott of England and J. P. Narayan of India. Courtesy of the Swarthmore College Peace Collection, 1962.

to challenge the dangerously bipolar world; and finally facilitating intraleft dialogue through various initiatives, most importantly, a new monthly, *Liberation* magazine.

Rustin was Muste's comrade in virtually all these endeavors. Within six months of leaving the FOR, he had been hired by the WRL as program director and soon thereafter became executive secretary of the organization, a position he would hold until 1965. Indeed, rather than being constrained by the WRL, as the film suggests, he played a major role in determining its priorities, which included advising King and organizing the March on Washington, as well as working with Muste to politicize and internationalize the peace movement. These efforts included participating in and coordinating civil disobedience projects at nuclear testing sites and during civil defense drills; building alliances with the European peace movement; and traveling to India, Africa, and the Middle East to promote nonviolence as a method for opposing nuclear proliferation, colonialism, and apartheid (Figure 4). It also included serving as co-editor of *Liberation*, along with Muste, Dave Dellinger, and Roy Finch.

As this brief overview suggests, neither man had ever spent much time sitting behind a desk, nor did they have an acrimonious relationship. It also shows that the small world of radical pacifism was not one of inaction, as the film *Rustin* suggests, but rather tended to make a *cult* out of action. Indeed, it had a strong libertarian strain that often frustrated both Rustin and Muste, who were known as the "socialist" editors of *Liberation*, while Dellinger and Finch were known as the "anarchists." A case in point is when a peace activist on the Quebec-to-Guantanamo Peace Walk of 1963 held a sign that said, "No federal troops in Cuba, Vietnam, and Dixie." Muste had to ask them to take it down, explaining that, from the perspective of African Americans, federal enforcement of civil rights was exactly what they needed.²¹

Another incident that highlights Rustin's and Muste's frustration with the anarcholibertarian wing of the pacifist movement occurred during the European portion of the 1960 San Francisco-to-Moscow Walk for Peace. Rustin had been charged with organizing the European

²¹Ibid., 296.

stretch of the march—a delicate matter in the context of heightened Cold War tensions, and had spent days negotiating the parameters that would govern the march, such as its slogans, lodging, points of entry, etc. Yet when the American team arrived, its leader, white pacifist Bradford Lyttle, refused to play by the rules, making his own signs, insisting upon staying in the cheapest accommodations, and refusing to use cars for transport. The British peace activist April Carter recalled that Rustin was "quite caustic . . . almost contemptuous toward Lyttle and the other marchers" who he characterized as anarchists "who won't do what they're told!" Notably, Rustin was quite protective of the elder Muste (dare we say paternal), who tended to go along with the younger crowd: "I forbid you to stay [in youth hostels]" or to "camp in barns and fields At your age and the amount of work you have to do before, during, and after the march, it would be childish and silly for you not to insist on what your age and future usefulness rightly require."²²

This was the "white" world of activism that increasingly rubbed Rustin the wrong way and that the film gets wrong in its depiction of them as all talk and no action. For Rustin, it was the other way around: it increasingly seemed to him that pacifist perfectionism kept them isolated and irrelevant; their dramatic nonviolent actions attracted publicity, but they seemed unable or unwilling to translate their public notoriety into political power. He contrasted the American peace movement with Great Britain, where mass protests for peace had a greater impact, because, Rustin reasoned, the major peace leaders had longstanding and deep connections to the Labour Party.²³

The film captures the emotional core of Rustin's growing estrangement from the pacifist movement. But, again, it was not so much because he wanted to be in on the action, but that he wanted to be involved in action that was relevant—that might reshape power relations in a meaningful way, and the civil rights movement in 1963, especially after Birmingham, was on the verge of doing just that. As the film *Rustin* shows, it was deeply affirming to him when the civil rights leadership allowed him to reassume a public role in the movement and organize the March on Washington. The success of the demonstration publicly identified him as a civil rights leader, and he was back in King's good graces. By ending on this note, however, the film elides the fact that Rustin and King would soon thereafter part ways in their approach to the challenges that confronted the movement after President Lyndon Johnson signed the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Voting Rights Act of 1965—specifically, Black poverty and high levels of unemployment, the rise of Black nationalist sentiment, and the escalating war in Vietnam.

In 1965, Rustin published a controversial essay entitled "From Protest to Politics," in which he called on the movement to address the economic conditions that were the root of racial inequality by shifting from the tactics of nonviolent direct action to building strategic alliances with the labor movement and liberals. The desegregation of public life had expanded political democracy, he wrote, but it would not lead to equality without a fundamental "refashioning of our political economy." "I fail to see how the movement can be victorious in the absence of radical programs for full employment, abolition of slums, the reconstruction of our educational system, new definitions of work and leisure," he argued. In making this point, he criticized civil rights activists for fetishizing protest and militancy over the hard work of building institutions and coalitions that would empower African Americans and the poor—a critique, notably, that was much like the one he had leveled at the pacifist movement. Black radicals "seek to change white hearts," he wrote, "by traumatizing them." But "neither racial affinities nor racial hostilities are rooted there. It is institutions—social, political, and economic institutions—which are the ultimate molders of collective sentiments." He dismissed the growing appeal of Black nationalism as "silly" and "reactionary," and criticized the idea of armed self-defense as nihilistic.²⁴

²²D'Emilio, Lost Prophet, 311.

²³Ibid., 314.

²⁴Bayard Rustin, "From Protest to Politics" [1964], reprinted in Devon W. Carbado and Don Weise, eds., *Time on Two Crosses: The Collected Writings of Bayard Rustin*, 2nd edition (Jersey City, NJ, 2015), 123–4.

In 1965, Rustin resigned from the WRL and became head of the newly created A. Philip Randolph Institute, which focused on building alliances between the civil rights community and the labor movement. Thereafter, he would withdraw from peace activism altogether and refused to condemn publicly the war in Vietnam for fear of alienating Democratic Party hawks. This stance, as well as his vocal opposition to the Black Power Movement, made him persona non grata to the American left. Black power poet Amiri Baraka wrote an open letter calling him "a slave ship profiteer, a paid pervert for the racist unions, and I feel it necessary to expose you." Less homophobic but equally dismissive was white radical pacifist Staughton Lynd's characterization of him as "a labor lieutenant of capitalism." ²⁶

Rustin was not alone in arguing that the civil rights movement needed a class analysis and politics; the question was what to do about it. King, for example, had long recognized the potential for a civil rights-labor alliance and had a close working relationship with United Auto Workers President Walter Reuther. Yet as the movement moved north, he became cognizant of how deeply racism was embedded in American institutions and culture, including the American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organizations (AFL-CIO) itself. He never endorsed Black power, but he recognized the psychological value it held for African Americans, as well as the ways it linked the Black struggle for freedom to African decolonization. Most critically, he increasingly viewed the Democratic Party as deeply complicit in hindering the struggle for self-determination, most notably in the horrific war unfolding in Vietnam. Thus, as King developed a post-1965 strategy, he emphasized the importance of building a nonviolent, interracial movement of the poor and took a principled stance against the Vietnam War, which made him persona non grata to the Johnson administration.²⁷

Where was Muste in all of this? He had long held that, in his words, "the problems of racial equality, economic and social order, and peace are integrally related and at one level constitute a single problem." He was one of the signatories to the 1964 memo sent to President Johnson calling for a robust government response to the economic challenges posed by the "triple revolution" of automation, nuclear weapons, and human rights. He was also active in initiatives like the Assembly of Unrepresented People, which linked the antiwar movement to domestic struggles against poverty and racism and had supported the formation of the A. Philip Randolph Institute. Still, it was one thing to develop mechanisms for the political and economic empowerment of African Americans and the poor, and quite another to align with the Johnson administration, which he called an "instrument of oppression" toward nonwhite peoples throughout the globe.

Muste had been reluctant to criticize publicly the civil rights leadership for its silence on Vietnam, working behind the scenes to encourage King, John Lewis, James Bevel, and other civil rights leaders to openly criticize U.S. foreign policy. But when Johnson escalated the war in Vietnam in early 1965, he went public with his views. In an article entitled "The Civil

²⁵Amiri Baraka, quoted in *Brother Outsider*, 115:58–116:22. The letter was addressed to "Queer Bayard" and referred to his homosexuality as a "sickness." See Daniel Matlin, "Lift Up Yr Self: Reinterpreting Amiri Baraka (LeRoi Jones), Black Power, and the Uplift Tradition," *Journal of American History* 93, no. 1 (June 2006): 110.

²⁶Staughton Lynd, "Coalition Politics or Nonviolent Revolution," *Liberation* 10, no. 4 (June–July 1965): 18. Notably, Muste criticized Lynd for his very public attack on Rustin. See Jervis Anderson, *Bayard Rustin: Troubles I've Seen* (Berkeley, CA, 1998), 296.

²⁷See, for example, Michael Honey, *To the Promised Land: Martin Luther King and the Fight for Economic Justice* (New York, 2016).

²⁸A. J. Muste, "The Primacy of Peace" *Liberation* 9, no. 9 (Dec. 1964): 12–5; A. J. Muste, "Assembly of Unrepresented People: A Report," *Liberation* 10, no. 6 (Sept. 1965): 28–9.

²⁹A. J. Muste, "The Civil Rights Movement and the American Establishment" [1965], reprinted in Hentoff, ed., *The Essays of A. J. Muste*, 451–3.



Figure 5. Antiwar activists honored Muste's memory at the April 15, 1967, demonstration organized by the Spring Mobilization to End the War in Vietnam. Courtesy of John P. Goodwin.

Rights Movement and the American Establishment," he criticized what he called the "problematic tie-in" between civil rights leaders and the Johnson administration. Ocomparing the decision faced by the civil rights movement with that of the labor movement in the 1930s, he maintained, as he had then, that an alliance with the Democratic Party would make it complicit with American militarism and empire. Indeed, he suggested that civil rights leaders would do well to take the criticisms of Black nationalists seriously: "What people like Le Roi Jones [a.k.a. Amiri Baraka] are underlining," he asserted, "is that Mississippi represents on a small scale what has obtained on a vast scale for several centuries in other parts of the world. In Asia and Africa white men have proclaimed and lived the doctrine of white supremacy and have humiliated the non-white peoples." While he could not abide by Black-nationalist sentiments that advocated guerilla-style warfare or that seemed "not to regard white people as human beings," he was firmly in their camp when it came to an assessment of "the role of the United States today," which was "largely that of obstruction." The civil rights movement "for Freedom Now has to be for liberation of subjugated and humiliated people everywhere, or carry a cancer in its own body," Muste proclaimed. In the civil rights movement "for Freedom Now has to be for liberation of subjugated and humiliated people everywhere, or carry a cancer in its own body," Muste proclaimed.

Muste thus "rejoiced" as Black criticism of the war intensified. Within the Congress of Racial Equality (CORE) militants circulated his essay as part of a larger effort to pass an antiwar resolution that directly linked the war in Vietnam to racism at home. They succeeded in July 1966, when Floyd McKissack replaced pacifist James Farmer as national director. A similar evolution had occurred about six months earlier within the Student Nonviolent Coordinating Committee (SNCC). Both organizations would become part of the antiwar coalition Muste was bringing together and that would become the Mobilization Against the War in Vietnam (MOBE), which he headed until his death in February 1967 (Figure 5). Meanwhile, King became

³⁰Muste deliberately refrained from naming Rustin as one of these civil rights leaders; instead, he used James Farmer's recent State Department–sponsored visit to Africa as an example of complicity with U.S. empire.

³¹ Ibid

more openly critical of the war, against the counsel of Rustin and other advisors—a stance that culminated in his participation in an April 1967 MOBE demonstration in New York City and his famous speech at Riverside Church condemning the war.

Within CORE and SNCC, especially, antiwar sentiment was often accompanied by calls for Black separatism and armed self-defense. The way that Black radicals—and many white new leftists as well—increasingly associated nonviolence with obsequiousness and servility saddened Muste, but he otherwise shared their "basic view about America's role in the world today" and the need for revolution, not reform. Hence Muste was invited to remain on CORE's National Advisory Committee, even as the organization retracted its nonviolence clause and adopted "Black Power" as its guiding platform.³²

My purpose in highlighting the differences between Muste and Rustin is not to suggest that one man was right and the other was wrong, but rather to challenge popular narratives of the civil rights movement that are perpetuated in the film *Rustin*. One of those tropes is to elide white involvement altogether or to suggest that it only occurred in the early, "good" years of the movement when everyone was interracial, hopeful, and nonviolent. What we have seen in this essay, however, is that whites and Blacks occupied both sides of the debate about the merits of Black power and the question of whether they should work within the two-party system or outside of it. We also see that cross-racial alliances and debates continued to be part of "movement" culture through the 1970s, particularly in antiwar activism.

A second trope—sometimes celebrated and sometimes not—portrays the Black power movement as more militant, secular, and uncompromising over and against the softer, nonviolent, and religious (and whiter) movement of the early years. With the example of Muste and Rustin, however, we see that it was the white Protestant clergyman who was the uncompromising militant, whereas the urbane Black Quaker moved away from a politics rooted in morality to a politics of realism and compromise.

A third trope is a Whiggish tale in which Rustin's triumph is also the movement's triumph; the film ends with civil rights legislation on the horizon and Black people, like the gay Rustin, on the road to acceptance as equals in American society. While I do not want to diminish the profound achievements of the civil rights movement—achievements that include inspiring the gay liberation movement and second-wave feminism, the concerns that consumed activists such as Rustin, Muste, and King in the mid-1960s remain unresolved.

Despite their willingness to go along with the hawks in the Democratic Party, Rustin and his fellow social democrats were unable to move the party leftward and systematically address the economic roots of Black inequality. Indeed, as Rustin feared, a new right consolidated power in the 1970s and 1980s on the politics of white backlash and antifeminism, which led to the dismantling of the New Deal state, the watering down of civil rights protections, and the weakening of organized labor. Yet the radicals were no more successful. King's interracial movement of the poor never really took root, and the questions he and Muste raised about the links between American racism, militarism, and capitalism remain as pertinent today as they did then.

Moreover, the peace movement since the end of the war in Vietnam has been unable to transcend its marginal status. Despite a commitment to "justice" as well as peace, it has largely functioned as a "new social movement" in which activism revolves around a single issue that at times merges with other movements to form broad but usually temporary coalitions. While this gives the movement authenticity and flexibility, it also fosters rather short-lived commitments and a culture of anti-authoritarianism that has precluded institutionalization. Indeed, a strong argument can be made for Rustin's contention that the identity-driven, fractured political culture of the post-1960s has fostered incoherency and weakness, thereby opening a space for reactionary elements to gain power. Even after the disastrous defeat in Vietnam, the political

³²See Danielson, American Gandhi, 318-9.

14 Leilah Danielson

right managed to rebuild an American empire and restructure the global order in ways that have given rise to vast inequalities in wealth and power, irreversible environmental degradation, and narrow religious and national chauvinisms.

What is the best approach for dealing with these challenges? Is it to build political power within existing institutions, even if it means making uncomfortable compromises with U.S. empire, as Rustin suggested? Or is it to work outside the system, serving, as Muste and King did, as prophets calling the nation to righteousness? Or is the answer to find a creative tension in between these extremes? Whatever the answer, the history of the Black freedom movement and its legacy of struggles for peace and justice today are a lot more complex and contested than the film *Rustin* allows. Poetic license in service to values of tolerance and inclusion may be enough for the Obamas, who produced the film, but it is not enough for the Black, brown, and white workers who have suffered through decades of neoliberal disinvestment in their communities. Filmmakers are, above all, storytellers, and the "real" story of Rustin—and the story of the racial class system he sought to dismantle—is far more compelling and relevant than the film's director and producers seem to have recognized.

Leilah Danielson is professor of history at Northern Arizona University where her research and teaching explore the political and cultural history of the modern United States with a focus on the history of the American left. Her publications include articles on the history of religion, race, and social movements, as well as a book monograph, *American Gandhi: A. J. Muste and the History of Radicalism in the Twentieth Century* (University of Pennsylvania Press, 2014) and a co-edited anthology (with Doug Rossinow and Marian Mollin), *The Religious Left in Modern America: Doorkeepers of a Radical Faith* (Palgrave Macmillan, 2018). She is currently researching the workers' education movement of the 1920s and 1930s.